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in memoriam

Alan Reid Brodie

We are sorry to inform you of the passing of our friend Alan Brodie, age 79, on October 18, 
2010, at his home in Chicago. Alan joined the Oriental Institute Visiting Committee in 1997 
and volunteered for a number of years prior to joining, becoming a consistent and engaged 
supporter of Oriental Institute work at Hamoukar in Syria. 

Alan was born in Portland, Oregon, and attended Grant High School and Reed College, 
class of 1951. He then attended the University of Chicago Law School and was admitted to the 
Illinois Bar in 1954, practicing law at the firm of Bell, Boyd & Lloyd LLP for thirty years. Alan 
also served in the United States Army. We at the Oriental Institute will miss Alan’s quiet wit, 
his keen curiosity, and his loyal friendship. Please keep him in your memories.

————————————————————

John L. Foster

We regret to announce the death on January 25, 2011, of long-time Oriental Institute research 
associate John (“Jack”) Foster. Jack was a well-known translator of Egyptian literature, es-
pecially poetry. Among his books are Love Songs of the New Kingdom; Echoes of Egyptian Voices, 
and Hymns, Prayers and Songs. He was professor of English literature at Roosevelt University 
from 1966 to his retirement in 1994. An active member of both the Society for the Study of 
Egyptian Antiquities and the American Research Center in Egypt, for the latter, he was the 
editor of the Journal of the American Research Center in Egypt from 1984 to 2001 and a member 
of the Executive Committee of the Board of Governors from 1986 to 2001. At the time of his 
death, Jack was preparing a catalog of the Egyptian literary ostraca in the Oriental Institute 
collection.

————————————————————

Barbara L. Hamann

It is with great sadness that we learned that Barbara L. Hamann, who worked in the Conser-
vation Laboratory from October 22, 1990, to September 5, 1998, passed away in November 
after losing her battle with cancer. Barbara initially pursued a career in archaeology and 
was awarded an MA in classical art and archaeology from the University of Michigan, Ann 
Arbor, but then decided to take a parallel track, that of archaeological conservation. After 
her graduation with honors from the Institute of Archaeology, University of London, with a 
degree in archaeological and ethnographic conservation, she spent a year at the Art Institute 
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as the Getty Trust Post-Graduate intern be-
fore coming to the Oriental Institute as our 
first assistant conservator. 

During Barbara’s tenure, she played a 
key role in the Assyrian relief relocation 
project. During the years of preparation for 
the relocation and stabilization of the Mu-
seum’s large-scale reliefs from Sargon’s pal-
ace at Khorsabad, she tested and researched 
products and techniques that would be used 
in the stabilization of the reliefs. She worked 
closely with the riggers and framers as the 

reliefs were moved and placed in steel frames, and spent many hours ensuring that conser-
vation standards and procedures were followed. 

Her hard work and dedication to the field was evident from the beginning and she con-
tinued to grow as conservation professional throughout her career. When Barbara left in 
1998 to broaden her conservation experience, her absence was keenly felt. Her contribution 
to conservation at the Oriental Institute, and her legacy, is something that will live on in the 
Institute’s memory. Anyone who has worked in the Lab after Barbara’s time here recognizes 
her name, from her countless conservation treatments to her pivotal work on the Khorsabad 
Assyrian Relief Fragment Project. Her contribution was instrumental in making that under-
taking a success. We missed her dry wit and conservation expertise when she left Chicago. 
We are even more saddened that her life and career were cut so short.

————————————————————

David A. Kipper

Oriental Institute Visiting Committee member Dr. David A. Kipper passed away on December 
2, 2011. David, a clinical psychologist and research professor, was a committed supporter of 
cultural institutions in the Chicago area. In addition to his deep involvement with the Spertus 
Institute and the Joffrey Ballet, he was a real friend to the Oriental Institute. The generosity 
of David and his wife Barbara in founding the Kipper Family Archaeology Discovery Center 
has enriched the lives of many children in the short time since its opening. In the years to 
come it will continue to inspire school children with the excitement of exploring ancient 
civilizations. It is hard to think of a more fitting memorial to David. He will be remembered 
for his intelligence, fairness, warmth, humor, wisdom, and kindness. We will all miss him.

————————————————————
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